A Brief History of the ISU Haunted Science Laboratory
By Dr. Steve Shropshire, Professor, ISU Physics

This story began back in 1995, the first year I served as the faculty advisor for the ISU Society of Physics Students (SPS) club.  We decided to set up some “spooky Science” exhibits and demonstrations for the Student Organization Halloween Carnival, an annual event for the children of ISU students held in our Student Union Ballroom.  I asked for more space than usual and was allowed to use two large meeting rooms connected to the ballroom.  Our goal was to provide an educational and fun science experience for the kids.  We gathered a bunch of demonstration equipment, mostly on optics and light, and built a few new exhibits to illustrate the science of popular illusions and magic tricks.  Our plan was to knock the socks off the kids with science!  We figured this would be easy, since we were competing with a “cake walk” two “fishing ponds”, “pin the tail” on a black cat, three bean bag toss games and other snoozers.  Our biggest competition looked to be from the ROTC group who had a pumpkin carving stand with real knives.

Our biggest exhibit used the “Pepper’s Ghost” illusion to have a “ghost” magically appear and lunge at the kids.  The goal was to teach about light and reflection.  This simple illusion is a favorite of magicians, and is used six times in the Haunted Mansion ride at Disney parks.  We placed the exhibit at the end of a maze made of wood and plastic sheeting.  The first two kids that came through were so startled that instead of exiting through the maze, they tore right through the thin walls of black plastic sheet screaming.  We had to shut that part down for 30 minutes while we repaired the maze.  When we opened it the same thing happened except that now it was over a dozen stampeding screaming kids.  We toned it way down after that.  At the busiest, over half of the kids in the ballroom were in a line waiting to see our exhibits.  

From 1995 through 2011 the ISU SPS and I held our Haunted Science lab during the Halloween Carnival, but it as a challenge to set up and take down our toys.  We would start Friday evening and work straight through the night until the carnival opened Saturday afternoon.  The event was only for four hours, and we would have to work as late as 3:00 am on Sunday to pack stuff up.  In 2011 we partnered with the Pocatello Kiwanis and other community organizations to open the lab in unused donated retail space for a week to host field trips.  We now reach over ten times the number of kids and families.  I provide materials on classroom activities related to our exhibits that teachers can use in their classes.  Many educators have told me that our exhibits are the most engaging and educational field trip experience they have ever had for their students.  

The location of the Haunted Science Laboratory has changed since 2011.  We have been fortunate to arrange for free use of empty retail or warehouse space every year.  In 2011 the exhibits were in the ISU RISE Center, now the ISU EAMES Center.  From 2012 to 2015 the exhibits were in the CarQuest warehouse on Wilson Ave., in 2016 they were at the Robert Allen Building at 5th Ave. and Lander St., in 2017 it was at the Pine Ridge Mall, and in 2018 it was at the ISU EAMES Center.  In 2019 the Haunted Science Laboratory was at the old Pocatello Street Operations building on 1st Ave..  There was no Haunted Science Laboratory in 2020 due to the pandemic.  In 2021 and 2022 we held the event at Commercial Building B at the Bannock County Events Center, and have reserved this venue again for 2023.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Every year the exhibition grows with more exhibits, more field trips and more visitors.  In 2019 we hosted 26 field trips from Pocatello, Chubbuck, Rockland, Fort Hall, Tyhee, McAmmon, Idaho Falls, and Inkom schools where we treated kids to a warehouse full of interactive spooky science exhibits and activities.  We opened this to the public on Saturday, 10/28/19.  Over 2400 kids, parents, and teachers attended between 10/23/19 and 10/28/19.  We were not able to offer the exhibits in 2020 due to the pandemic, but were able to offer it in 2021 with additional safety and sterilization protocols, including reduced field trip sizes, but were not able to open our exhibits to the public.  Even so, we were able to host over 1400 visitors in 35 sessions.  In 2022 we hosted 28 field trips for 1,600 students from Pocatello, Chubbuck, Bancroft, Rockland, Arbon Valley, Malad, and Tyhee.  For the first time in three years we opened our exhibits to the public on Saturday, 10/29/22, hosting over 300 visitors.  In 2023 Thanks to funding from the Laura Moor Cunningham Foundation we built 14 folding wood partitions, each as large as 9 feet by 12 feet to make our exhibits safer and easier to set up and take down.  In the past we built partitions from scratch each year with 2x4’s and black plastic held together with duct tape and bailing twine.  A record 70 volunteers from Kiwanis Club of Pocatello, New Knowledge Adventures, LDS missionaries, and the community provided over 600 hours of labor to make the Haunted Science Lab a success that year.  Between our public event and a week with 24 field trips our exhibits were visited by over 2000 science fans.   Schools, scout groups, and youth groups from Pocatello, Chubbuck, Blackfoot, Rockland, Fort Hall, Idaho Falls, Downey, Malad, and Aberdeen, ranging from 5th grade to seniors in high school participated in 2023.  The Pocatello/Chubbuck School District 25 works closely with ISU Physics to schedule field trips with the goal of treating every 5th grade student to our exhibits each year.
